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Governor’s Executive Residence Commission



MEETING

October 17, 2024

MINUTESU
Members Present:

Jesselie Anderson, Chair
Marvin Dodge
Ellie Sonntag

David Baird

Members Absent: 

Gloria Kummer

Vicki Bourns
Paul Monson
Susan Crook
Jennifer Ortiz

Guests in Attendance:

Abby Cox

Office of the First Lady

Lynda Horne
Governor’s Mansion
CeeCee Niederhauser

DFCM

Jeff Wrigley



DFCM

David Ericson



Mansion Foundation

Byron Russell



Mansion Foundation

Kathy Wheadon


CRSA Architects

Lt. George Hansen


UHP

Sergeant Brian Peterson

UHP

The Governor’s Executive Residence Commission met at the Governor’s Mansion located at 603 East South Temple, Salt Lake City.  The meeting commenced at 9:22 am.
· WELCOME
Chair Jesselie Anderson extended a welcome to board members and consultants expressing gratitude for their service to the commission.  She expressed appreciation for Mike Ambre who will be leaving DFCM and First Lady Cox who regularly attends this meeting to provide valuable input for the Mansion.
· APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF APRIL 18, 2024 MEETING
Chair Jesselie Anderson requested a correction to the minutes, clarifying that the terms of service for the newly appointed members will conclude in 2028, not 2027 as previously recorded in the minutes of April 18, 2024. She then called for a motion to approve the minutes with the correction to the dates.
MOTION: 
Ellie Sonntag moved to approve the minutes of April 18, 2024 meeting.  The motion was seconded by David Baird and passed unanimously. 
· GOVERNOR’S MANSION UPDATE
Mansion Manager Lynda Horne provided updates on recent developments at the mansion since our last meeting. She highlighted how cooperative and generous the Cox Family has been, noting their willingness to share their time. The mansion continues to see regular use, and it’s inspiring to witness how open the Cox Family is to allowing the public to enjoy the space. Lynda also shared details about new art pieces that have been added to the mansion’s décor, seamlessly incorporated into the property's master plan. With the holidays approaching, the mansion promises to be a lively hub as we engage with the public during this festive season.
· MASTER PLAN IMPLEMENTATION AND PROGRESS FOR BLOCK 407
Jeff Wrigley provided an update on the Block 407 project, highlighting the progress of the project.  Talking points from his presentation included:
· Property Acquisition Area – Northwest Corner Block --all properties are owned by the state

· Project Schedule – project completion date will go into 2027 with proposed budget updates

· Master Plan Update

· First Avenue

· Carriage House above and proposed parking

· Glendinning Home
· G Street, H Street and South Temple views with parking

· North and South views and interior features of the maintenance building

· East Lawn area and pergola structure, pathways

· Carriage House details

· First Family’s private yard and pavilion
Architect Kathy Wheadon from CRSA provided an overview of the community engagement efforts surrounding the master plan and its goals. These discussions will involve SLC leadership, city councils, community councils, local neighbors, the Historic Landmarks Committee, and preservation organizations. Key topics will include proposed changes to Block 407, along with plans to enhance security for the First Family, staff, and visitors.
Commission members expressed their approval of the plan and the necessary improvements for the Mansion property. Byron Russell suggested including property owners to the north and west in these discussions, noting that the project could positively impact the value of their properties.

The group discussed the landscape design presented during the meeting. Elle Sonntag expressed that the current landscape could benefit from a softer, more residential feel. In response, Kathy Wheadon reassured everyone that they are still in the schematic design phase, and a historically accurate planting plan will be incorporated to ensure the design aligns with the property's heritage. She emphasized that many of these details will be refined during the design development phase.
UHP Officer Lt. George Hansen provided an update on security plans for Block 407, including the use of the Glendinning Home as a public screening center and the underground parking, which allows the First Family to enter the residence discreetly. CRSA has prioritized security in the property’s design and UHP appreciates being closely involved in this aspect. Strategic placement of cameras will enhance visibility, and upgraded equipment, offices, and accommodations for the Utah Highway Patrol Officers will further strengthen security on the property

· GOVERNOR’S MANSION FOUNDATION UPDATE
Byron Russell, representing the Governor’s Mansion Foundation, provided an update on the foundation’s recent meeting. He shared that Elle Sonntag will be invited to collaborate with CRSA and DFCM to ensure the historic character of the property is protected.  Byron also highlighted the history and restoration efforts for the Carriage House, as well as the foundation’s partnership with Preservation Utah, which helps tell the story of this historic block.  In addition, the Artist Series held at the Mansion will benefit from the added space at the facilities, allowing more Utahns to be invited to the event. Additionally, Byron expressed gratitude to Elle for selecting the perfect tapestry for the dining room mural, which authentically reflects the room’s historic nature. The original mural has been relocated to the Rich Charter School, where it is now on display.

First Lady Cox introduced the book she and Lynda Horne are co-authoring, titled Monkeys in the Mansion. The book will feature stunning illustrations by a talented local artist and will offer engaging content for readers of all ages. It combines simple, accessible dialogue with informative sections that provide insights into the history of the Governor's Mansion and the Kearns family.
· NEW BUSINESS, QUESTIONS FROM THE BOARD, NEXT MEETING
There was no new business for the commission.  Our next meeting will be held on April 3, 2025 after the Legislature has convened.
· ADJOURNMENT
Chair Anderson expressed appreciation for the board and adjourned the meeting
The meeting was adjourned at 10:37 am.
